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Preface

The College of Forest Resources is involved in a significant transformation of its academic programs, organizational structure and faculty resources that started in late 1995 and continues in earnest today. This transformation accelerated when President McCormick asked B. Bruce Bare to become Acting Dean on May 29, 2001, following the resignation of Dean Kristiina Vogt the previous day. Acting Dean Bare’s letter of June 2001 to alumni and friends of the College followed by his July 2001 memo to President McCormick and Provost Huntsman provide early documentation of the vision for the College that he intended to pursue while serving as Acting Dean. Over the past five years, progress towards achieving this vision has been significant, but we must continually search for new ways to assure that the College remains a world-class leader.

As stated by Acting Dean Bare in his 2001 statement, “we believe that our vision should focus on the key-integrating theme of sustainability. While no single word can capture all we do (or may do in the future), we believe that all of us can embrace sustainability as a unifying theme and use it to guide our educational, research, outreach and development goals for the next five years.” This theme has been effectuated through our programs in sustainable forestry, sustainable urban environments and sustainable enterprises as will be discussed in more detail later in this document. 

The chronological narrative, which follows, explains the evolution of the College under the leadership of Dean B. Bruce Bare while simultaneously identifying the important academic and administrative issues addressed during his tenure. Chief among these issues are: 1) the redesign of the undergraduate and graduate curricula of the College, 2) the reorganization of the College, 3) the hiring of new faculty and new faculty leaders to lead subunits of the College, 4) the successful development and implementation of a development program, 5) the development of a strategy to deal with budget reductions and the successful and continual renewal of a strategic plan to guide the College into the future. Each of these issues are described below in chronological order and documented by reference to additional background information available on the web. The report closes with a discussion of remaining challenges and opportunities.

Charting the Future of the College

In August 2001, President McCormick appointed a review committee --Charting Directions for the College of Forest Resources – and gave them a five-point charge. In early September, the review committee was enlarged as two additional members of our visiting committee were added. In a memo to the College, Acting Dean Bare described how renewed emphasis on strategic planning coupled with an examination of the College’s organizational culture was important to the future well being of the College. It was felt that both areas needed to be addressed simultaneously if the College was to make substantial progress in achieving its vision and goals. 

As the academic year began in autumn 2001, the College was in the initial stages of beginning to cope with the wide-ranging transformation that lay before it. Some of our people viewed this as a grand opportunity for significant change, while others saw it as a threat. Still others were comfortable with the College continuing down the path it had been taking. It became clear during the autumn quarter that the discussion over future directions for the College’s academic programs would be fiercely debated. An examination of the undergraduate curriculum was initiated as a high priority activity, with the expectation that a significant transformation was needed if the vision and goals were to be achieved. 

Undergraduate Curriculum Transformation Begins

Revising the curriculum is a faculty responsibility. However, it was felt that the dean should set forth the vision and general direction for the program in order to help orient the ensuing faculty discussion. Acting Dean Bare described his views on curriculum transformation in October 2001 and asked the College Planning Committee and the Elected Faculty Council to jointly develop proposals for further faculty review.  In November 2001, the faculty endorsed a consolidation of our seven undergraduate curricula to two. Following this vote, Acting Dean Bare established an ad hoc curriculum transformation committee to further develop the two curricula model. 

Financial Issues and Strategic Planning

In December 2001, budget reductions were being discussed across the University. In response, Acting Dean Bare asked the staff and the faculty to consider ways to deliver the necessary and critical services required by our students while also preparing for possible budget reductions for the next fiscal year. An all-day all-College strategic planning workshop was conducted in December 2001 to update the College’s mission, vision, value and goal statements that had been unchanged for a several years. In January 2002, the results of the December strategic planning workshop were presented at an all-College meeting along with an overview of progress on issues related to organizational culture.  The documents presented, and the ensuing discussion, illustrated the complexity of the challenges facing the College while also pointing out the need to resolve the issues in a timely fashion.

Leadership of the College and the Future Direction

After receiving the final report of the Charting Directions Review Committee, President McCormick appointed B. Bruce Bare as Dean on January 24, 2002. The Review Committee’s Report placed heavy emphasis on the College being a world-class unit and proposed eight criteria for measuring success against this standard. They also, “unanimously agreed not to recommend a larger structural integration of CFR at this time,” thus opting not to recommend creation of a larger and more diverse organizational unit. 

The Review Committee’s “working definition of a world-class CFR includes the following characteristics:

· Undergraduate and graduate students meet market needs for economic, environmental, and social responsibility in fields related to forest resources and ecological sciences;

· The best academics in the field want to work and teach at CFR;

· Standards for admission to CFR majors are high and admission is competitive;

· Collaborative problem solving, scientific research, and intellectual debate are centered at the College and are recognized nationally and internationally;

· Research grants support contemporary problem-solving at the leading edge;

· A full range of constituents in the marketplace demands the outreach services, the high-quality graduates, and other products of CFR;

· Undergraduate and graduate curricula are solidly linked to other UW core programs; and

· Gifts and endowments liberally support the stature of the College.” [Source]

The Review Committee identified eight restraining forces impeding progress of the College in 2001 followed by ten counter forces acting to offset the restraining forces. They also recommended that a national search begin immediately for a permanent dean to conclude no later than spring quarter, 2002. “We further recommend that the appointment of a new dean include these mandates: 

· empower faculty, staff, and students to achieve world-class status by engendering an atmosphere of mutual respect, giving support and credit for efforts to rebuild and reshape the College, and stimulating both the collective vision and the culture shift necessary for a collegial and highly productive academic community;

· put in place an organizational structure and leadership necessary to build cost-efficient and effective programs and infrastructure; and strengthen collaborative linkages with other UW units and with external constituents.”[Source]

Lastly, the Review Committee recommended that the name of the College reflect the emerging mission, vision and core of academic programs being developed. Similarly, it identified the Center for Urban Horticulture as a subunit of the College requiring evaluation and redesign to be accompanied by a possible name change. Further, all subunits of the College should possess names suggestive of their academic portfolios.  In all, the Review Committee ended their Report with seven recommendations.

Curriculum Transformation Continues Amid Budget Reductions

In March 2002, the University continued to prepare for a significant state budget reduction and the College was warned to be prepared. Dean Bare communicated this information to the College, suggesting how each subunit with a state budget was to proceed. Work on the transformation of the undergraduate curriculum continued and the dean began discussing with the faculty and the Elected Faculty Council how the College would implement the RCEP (Reduction, Consolidation and Elimination of Programs) processes described in the UW Handbook. 

In May and June 2002, a series of faculty meetings resulted in a faculty vote to transform the undergraduate curricula of the College. Dean Bare summarized these discussions in a series of memos (memo1, memo2 and memo3.) Although the faculty voted to move forward, the 20-16 vote to revise the curricula was not a strong majority, indicating that considerable dissatisfaction remained with the outcome. More importantly, the degree of program consolidation was modified to include five majors and not two majors as earlier adopted in November 2001. Work on the graduate curriculum was delayed pending resolution of the undergraduate curriculum.

In June 2002, the dean announced that the College would take a 2% budget reduction effective July 1. The logic he employed in making these budget reductions in the College was explained in a memo distributed to the entire College.

Strategic Planning and College Development 

Work continued during the spring of 2002 to complete an update of the College’s strategic plans while simultaneously working on improvements in the organizational culture. Dean Bare reported on both topics in a March 2002 statement to the College. Simultaneously, the College was developing a fund raising strategy that was supportive of the revised strategic direction and vision of the College. The dean solicited the help of the faculty in developing a white paper outlining the scientific basis of sustainability – the integrating theme of the College’s vision for the future.  Using sustainability as the unifying theme, the College defined a fund raising strategy that has been used throughout the current development program -- Campaign UW: Creating Futures. The plan contained several major elements: 1) enhanced student learning opportunities, 2) promote faculty research and professional development activities, 3) improve College facilities and infrastructure, and 4) support new initiatives and on-going programs. 

At the September 2002 all-College retreat, the College updated its strategic goals for the next three years (2002-05) with specific objectives outlined for each goal. A progress report on the evolving culture of the College was distributed in advance of the retreat. The dean again emphasized the importance of simultaneously addressing both strategic planning and organizational culture to help ensure achievement of the College’s vision.

To prepare for new faculty hires, the College Planning Committee updated the College’s faculty portfolio analysis. This important analysis formed the basis for bringing new faculty expertise onto the faculty when retirements were announced and/or unfilled faculty vacancies were filled. Maintaining a current faculty portfolio is an important element for successfully achieving a transformation in faculty disciplinary expertise needed to achieve our College’s vision and goals.

Setback on the Road to Curriculum Reform

In late September 2002, the faculty-approved curriculum proposal was presented to Provost Huntsman and his team. They delivered a stark rebuke of our efforts to date, stating that the College did not devote enough attention to the transformation of our graduate programs; that our undergraduate reforms did not adequately consolidate and integrate our disparate curricula to promote attainment of our vision; that additional budget reductions were likely; that our faculty were not ‘stressed’ in comparison to other campus units; and that requests to fill vacant faculty positions would be (largely) denied pending completion of the transformation of our academic programs.

In response, Dean Bare’s message to the faculty suggested a further consolidation of the College’s undergraduate curricula from five (the proposal rejected by the Provost) to two majors; to revise and consolidate the graduate programs; to emphasize the need to have high quality and high impact of all College programs; to seek new research funding opportunities; and to examine our outreach structure and activities. To provide context for the discussion, the dean distributed a profile showing how the College compared to other UW schools and colleges across an array of performance metrics. This illustrated that the College was #3 of 15 schools and colleges in student credit hours generated per faculty FTE; #4 in terms of undergraduate majors per faculty FTE; #11 in terms of General Operating Fund dollars per faculty FTE; #5 in terms of General Operating Fund dollars per undergraduate major; and #8 in terms of research expenditure dollars per faculty FTE and research expenditure dollars per General Operating Fund dollars.

Renewed Curriculum Transformation Effort with Budget Reductions

The dean appointed a new curriculum committee in November 2002 to develop curriculum proposals at both the undergraduate and graduate levels. Moving quickly, the committee developed proposals to consolidate our seven existing undergraduate programs into two majors that were accepted by the faculty in early December 2002. The faculty earlier adopted this level of consolidation and refocusing in autumn 2001. However, that proposal was later expanded to five majors; accepted by the faculty; but us criticized by Provost Huntsman. 

The College was also advised by the Provost that budget reductions were likely to be implemented in the next fiscal year. To prepare our staff and faculty, Dean Bare took several steps as outlined in a series of memos to the College, administrative leaders of College subunits with state budgets, staff, students, and the Elected Faculty Council. In January 2003 this information was discussed at an all-College meeting along with further review of undergraduate curriculum reform proposals. In March 2003 the dean released his budget allocation principles to help guide future budget reduction discussions in the College. In April 2003, the dean announced additional budget reduction plans using his budget reduction allocation principles as previously announced. In late May 2003, the final planned budget reductions for the College were distributed and later finalized in September 2003.

Also in March, the final report of the Ad Hoc Curriculum Review Committee recommended that two undergraduate curricula be developed in the College: a) an Environmental Science and Resource Management (ESRM) major, and b) a Paper Science and Engineering major; with graduates of both majors receiving the Bachelor of Science in Forest Resources degree. Following faculty approval of the undergraduate and graduate proposals in March 2003 (for details of both see the Dean’s Report), the dean requested that the Provost initiate a formal review of the College's undergraduate and graduate curricula as specified in Section 26-41 of the UW Handbook. (This is referred to as an RCEP review.) Simultaneously, the dean appointed ad hoc committees to work on implementation issues related to the graduate program and the core courses as specified in the new ESRM curriculum. (Complete documentation of the RCEP review process, starting in March 2003, is available for review.)

The RCEP review was conducted during spring and autumn 2003. In September, a CFR Review Committee was appointed by the Chair, Faculty Senate to follow on the earlier work of the Program Identification Committee also appointed by the Chair, Faculty Senate. In late October 2003, the CFR Review Committee released its final report supporting the College’s proposed curriculum changes at both the undergraduate and graduate levels. President Huntsman gave his approval in December 2003.

Academic and Administrative Activities

In addition to dealing with the curriculum and budgetary issues discussed above, the dean also lead faculty discussions leading to substantial progress on a variety of academic and administrative issues. Going back in time to 2001, these involved: a) a new policy for managing salary recapture funds when faculty are on sabbatical leave, b) management of the faculty Institutional Consulting Fund, c) creating a new Center for Water and Watershed Studies, d) a clearer definition of minimal faculty expectations and responsibilities, e) an A/B faculty salary model for CFR faculty, f) a revised organizational structure for CFR outreach activities, g) budgetary changes at Pack Forest, hiring an interim lands manager, and the decision to seek green certification of the forest (later confirmed), h) an intention to develop the Center for Sustainable Forestry at Pack Forest (later confirmed), i) approval of a new Peace Corps Masters International Program, j) distributing plans for the all-College retreat in September 2003, k) approving a strategic plan for College outreach activities and an updated CFR computing policy, and l) initiating faculty searches for directors to lead our Center for Urban Horticulture/Washington Park Arboretum, the Center for International Trade in Forest Products, and the Precision Forestry Cooperative. As 2003 came to a close, the dean reiterated his vision for the College in a summary message.

Board of Natural Resources

The dean of the College of Forest Resources is a member of the Washington State Board of Natural Resources. This Board consists of six members and is the policy setting authority for the Washington State Department of Natural Resources. In addition, the Board approves state timber sales, land sales or exchanges, and takes public testimony on a variety of issues related to land management and aquatic issues. The Board oversees 2 million acres of state forest trust lands, 1 million acres of state agricultural trusts, and 2 million acres of state tidelands and aquatic areas. 

During his tenure, Dean Bare has been an active member of the Board (currently serving as Vice Chair) and has offered several written comments dealing with a variety of natural resource issues. A sampling of these are: a) an editorial endorsing sustainable forestry for our state’s forest trust lands (with State Land Commissioner Doug Sutherland), managing Washington state’s forest trust assets, a statement to the Board on adoption of the preferred alternative for the sustainable harvest calculation in western Washington,  comments on the preferred alternative for the Lake Whatcom landscape plan, comments upon the Department of Natural Resources receiving certification under the Sustainable Forestry Initiative Standard, and observations  on the timber harvest settlement agreement concerning western Washington forest trust assets. Dean Bare strongly advocates an active style of land stewardship that balances the needs of present beneficiaries with those of future generations using economic, ecological and social measures.

Internal Administration and Fiscal Management

To assist the dean, an associate dean for academic affairs (Steve West) joined associate dean for research (Bob Edmonds) in the Dean’s Office in September 2002. The various responsibilities of each office were identified in a memo to the College. Also in September 2002, Tom Mentele joined the College as Director of Development and Alumni Relations.  In 2003, Brian Boyle was brought into the Dean’s Office on a part-time basis to assist with formation of the NW Environmental Forum as well as to advise the dean on a variety of natural resource issues. Lastly, Rick Gustafson was selected to Chair the Faculty and help manage our faculty resources and Dave Briggs became Vice Chair. In February 2005, Gordon Bradley became Vice Chair and in June 2006, Gordon Bradley and Clare Ryan became Chair and Vice Chair, respectively. Given the new faculty structure, all College standing committees were reexamined and reformed in early 2003. Following an internal audit, several administrative procedures were modified in order to be complaint with accepted audit procedures. 

Progress in Development

As stated earlier, the College developed a fund raising strategy in March 2002 and hired a development director in September 2002. The fund raising goal established for the UW Campaign is $17.7 million. As of September 2006, we were at 88% of goal, having raised $15.6 million. As of June 30, 2006, the College’s endowments carried a market value of $23.6 million. 

In addition to support for the Washington Pulp and Paper Foundation, the College has raised gift funds for the University of Washington Botanic Gardens, the NW Environmental Forum, the Olympic Natural Resources Center, and the Distinguished Alumni Lecture Series. We have created two faculty chairs; two faculty professorships (two others nearing full funding); eight student fellowships and scholarships; and several planned gifts. The College was successful in securing matching funds from the Founders Matching Program, the Graduate School, and the state. About 18% of our College’s alumni participate in giving  - about average for the University.

Future Research Agenda

In order to help ensure that the College is making the best use of its available resources, the dean appointed a Future’s Committee in February 2004, and the final report of this Committee was completed in May 2004. The Report addressed the College’s future faculty needs by focusing on potential research strengths that could be developed to meet perceived needs. The Report also recognized that additional input was needed from other on/off-campus collaborators. The College’s Visiting Committee also recommended additional outside input. 

As a follow up, the September 2004 faculty retreat was devoted to a discussion of developing a research agenda for the College. The faculty identified new research areas as well as new faculty expertise required to achieve substantial progress in these areas. In addition, members of the College’s administration met with several outside groups over a period of a year to discuss the future research vision for the College. These included Weyerhaeuser Company (two meetings), the USDA Forest Service PNW Research Station, the Washington State Department of Natural Resources, and the Green Diamond Company. The dean also briefed the College’s Visiting Committee, the CFR Alumni Association, and several of our research center advisory boards on the new directions being contemplated. Feedback indicated that the College was properly positioning its self to be an active and important player in the future of natural resource and forestry issues.

Initiating a Faculty Replacement Process

Based on the successful transformation of the College’s undergraduate and graduate programs, the reorganization of the College into a single faculty group lead by a Chair, and the identification of a research vision, the College was well prepared to begin to fill several open faculty positions. In addition, the dean actively worked with faculty to identify possible retirements. As of today, seven College faculty have signed letters of intent to retire before the end of 2007. Based on this, in December 2004, the dean asked Acting Provost Thorud to allow the College to fill four temporary bridge faculty positions – to be returned when retirements occurred. Concomitantly, faculty searches were initiated to fill open positions in natural products chemistry,  landscape plant science and sustainable management, remote sensing and biospatial analysis, and director of the Center for Sustainable Forestry at Pack Forest. In addition, two center director positions were filled internally – Precision Forestry Cooperative and Center for International Trade in Forest Products. Lastly, David Mabberley joined the College in February 2005 as Director of the Center for Urban Horticulture and the Washington Park Arboretum. 

Working with the Washington Park Arboretum

The College is responsible for managing the woody plant collections of the Arboretum. Most of the 250 acre Arboretum is owned by the City of Seattle which maintains the grounds and facilities. The Arboretum Foundation is responsible for raising private funds for operations and special projects. The dean helped arrange three agreements between the partners to better facilitate the implementation of the new Master Plan for the Arboretum and to coordinate fund raising activities. These documents were signed in 2003-04 to provide Director Mabberley with a solid starting point upon his arrival. To advance a closer relationship among the units under his control, the dean and Director Mabberley created a new umbrella organization in June 2005 -- the University of Washington Botanic Gardens to integrate the responsibilities of the director in the Arboretum as well as the Center for Urban Horticulture, the Union Bay Natural Area, and the Miller Library. The rebuilt Merrill Hall was dedicated in January 2005 just prior to Director Mabberley’s arrival.

Strategic Planning Update and Faculty Searches Continue

In March 2005, the dean established an ad hoc group to re-assess the College’s strategic direction and future opportunities. To engage the College, the work of the group was to be discussed with the College Visiting Committee as well at the September 2005 retreat. In May 2005, the dean and his administrative team made a presentation to the Acting Provost and his staff wherein the strategic plan was reviewed along with a set of accomplishments and outcomes. Following the retreat, where the dean reviewed the strategic plan for the College, the ad hoc group refined the revised three goals and objectives for the College and produced a final report in December 2005.

In June 2005, Acting Provost Thorud approved the dean’s request for four faculty bridge positions and the dean provided an update to the faculty on the progress on the four on-going faculty searches. In October 2005, the dean established five faculty search committees as a result of these decisions (the four bridge positions and natural resource informatics position).

Administration of Research Centers

Dean’s Bare and Nowell oversee the Center for Quantitative Science in Forestry, Fisheries and Wildlife. This unit has been part of our Colleges for over 38 years and is responsible for delivering high quality instruction in applied mathematics and statistics to students in the biological, ecological and natural resource management schools and colleges.  In June 2005, some administrative changes were announced wherein the administrative offices for the Center were moved to Anderson Hall. In August 2005, the Center for Water and Watershed Studies was renamed The Water Center. In September 2005, the dean announced several internal administrative changes dealing with financial management and information management issues arising as the result of an internal audit. To organize the College’s efforts in the emerging field of bioresource science, the dean proposed that the faculty develop a new center of bioresource science and technology in May 2006. As previously mentioned, the dean also appointed three research center directors for the UW Botanic Gardens, Precision Forestry Cooperative, and the Center for International Trade in Forest Products.

Managing the Curriculum and Student Recruitment

The College anticipates growing the number of students enrolled in its two undergraduate majors (see a history of undergraduate and graduate enrollments for details). To stimulate discussion and planning to recruit additional students, the dean created an ad hoc recruitment committee in December 2005 to develop a plan of action for recruitment. The final report of this Committee was delivered in April 2006. In October 2006, the dean asked the College Curriculum and Planning Committees to take action on the report’s recommendations. 

Additionally, the Master of Forest Resources in Forest Management  which was proposed in 2003 was approved by the Graduate School, thus paving the way for the Society of American Foresters accreditation site visit in April 2006. Prior to the meeting a self-study document was prepared for the review team. Comments of the review team at the conclusion of the site review were very positive, but a final decision awaits Society action later this autumn. 

Faculty Administrative Processes

The dean established new procedures dealing with a variety of management issues affecting the College’s faculty in 2005-06. He announced new  procedures to be used to allocate the College’s portion of the faculty salary compression pool; Faculty Effort Certification procedures to ensure that full time faculty paid on federal research budgets are properly compensated for new proposals they submit; and an open  process for awarding endowed professorships and chairs to College faculty.  In May 2006, a new process was adopted for choosing the faculty chair and vice chair.

New Faculty Hires

As described above, during the 2004-06 academic years, faculty search committees were formed to conduct national searches for new College faculty. In addition to the nine faculty positions previously described, the College was fortunate to gain WOT (and direct paid) faculty from the US Geological Survey and Washington State University. Thus, in total, eleven new faculty positions were under review. Following an extensive interview process and faculty vote, the dean successfully negotiated to fill nine of the eleven positions as of autumn 2006. Searches continue for a tenure track assistant professor in natural resource economics and an assistant or associate professor (WOT) in natural resource informatics. 

Successful faculty hires were concluded for the following positions: 1) quantitative landscape science, 2) bioresource science, 3) natural resource restoration and management, 4) remote sensing and biospatial analysis, 5) landscape plant science and sustainable management, 6) natural products chemistry, 7) director, Center for Sustainable Forest at Pack Forest (WOT), 8) plant pathology (WOT, Washington State University), and 9) landscape ecology (WOT, USGS).  Positions 1-6 are tenure track assistant professors; position 7 is associate professor (WOT); position 8 is assistant professor (WOT); and position 9 is professor (WOT).

To introduce the new faculty to the College, a three-day bus tour was conducted around western Washington in September 2006 to visit the College’s major research sites. Thirty five faculty and staff visited the University of Washington Botanic Gardens - Center for Urban Horticulture, the Center for Sustainable Forestry at Pack Forest, the Wind River Canopy Crane Research Facility, The NORPAC paper mill at Longview, and the Olympic Natural Resource Center. This successful trip provided an opportunity for the new faculty to become better acquainted and to mix with the existing staff and faculty. Additional activities are underway in autumn 2006 to provide help for the new faculty to become successful at research proposal writing and teaching.

Planning for the Next Biennium

Provost Wise instituted a revised budget planning process for FY 2007and the ensuing biennium. In response, the College prepared a budget request in February 2006. Additionally, the College presented an updated UW profile and a two-page overview of the College. The relative ranking of the College compared to the other schools and colleges is relatively unchanged from the 2002 profile reported earlier in this self-study (pp 6). We expected to see slippage in the research expenditure and graduate student numbers as our faculty nearing retirement begin to reduce their research efforts. Both metrics are expected to improve as our new faculty initiate new funded research projects.

The College engages in a broad array of professional outreach activities that extend around the state. To service these programs and constituents, we have created several research centers and cooperatives. While some of these centers receive state funds through university budgets, others rely on directed federal and state appropriations as well as funds from competitive grant activities. During the Provost’s budget review process, the College prepared special requests for funding several of our professional outreach activities.  Some selected examples include the NW Forest Technology Program, Center for International Trade in Forest Products, Precision Forestry Cooperative, and NW Environmental Forum. Working through our partners, we are hopeful that some of these efforts will be successful so we can continue to provide the high quality program support our users have grown accustomed to receiving from the College.

Strategic Planning in an Era of Uncertainty

The annual all-College retreat held in September 2006 focused on the importance of planning in an era of uncertainty. Phyllis Campbell, CEO, Seattle Foundation, set the tone for the retreat by reviewing the approaches she has used in other academic settings and in the business world. 

The retreat objective was to review progress on the 2005-08 strategic goals and objectives. It was heartening to see a productive discussion of these items leading to many suggestions for improvement. At this time, the College Planning Committee is refining input from the retreat and will be suggesting next steps leading to implementation.

Summary

The UW College of Forest Resources is one of North America’s top forest schools. A recent study published in the July/August issue of the Journal of Forestry evaluated the research strength of the faculty located at 53 Canadian and US forest schools and colleges. The College of Forest Resources faculty publication and literature citation record was exceptionally strong – resulting in a fifth place rating across North America and the highest rating of any American forest school west of the Mississippi River. 

Our challenge for the future is to maintain and improve our performance to an even higher standard. With our opportunity to recruit a new faculty resource, the future is bright. Our challenge is to find the resources to allow them to succeed; upgrade our old facilities; and continue to recruit the best students we can find. A review of the two mandates listed on pp 4 that were identified by the Charting Directions Review Committee, indicates that our College has accomplished a lot in the past five years and has taken steps to ensure that this progress will continue in the future. 

As dean, one of my main tasks is to establish an environment that is conducive to, and favorable for, success – in the classroom, laboratory, and field - so that we continue to create the next generation of leaders, managers, scientists, and informed citizens. Our College has served the region, state, and beyond during its first 100 years of existence, and I believe that the steps we have taken in the past five years have established a solid foundation to ensure that the College will continue to provide high quality service for future generations.

� For additional biographical information see Dean Bare’s � HYPERLINK "http://faculty.washington.edu/bare/bare.html" ��web site� and � HYPERLINK "http://faculty.washington.edu/bare/BARECV.doc" ��curriculum vitae�.
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